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Senator Rotundo, Representative Gattine, Members of 
the Appropriations Committee. 

My name is Harold Booth, I live in Hallowell, and I’m a 
retired state employee, retiring in 1996.  I’ve appeared 
before this committee many times, providing testimony 
on the damage done to State retirees by inflation over 
the years.  Over those years, this committee has 
granted some relief, but not enough to make us whole.  
I’ve provided pages of figures, graphic representations 
of those figures, yet the relief granted by this 

committee has consistently fallen short.  I don’t know 
whether the committee has not believed my figures or 
that the fig-leaf proffered by the governor has proved 
persuasive, but this year, I’m providing you an easy way 
to check the figures for yourselves. 

The first full year of my retirement my pension was 
$14,302 [see my 1099-R from 1997, below.]  I’ve 
removed only my address and Social Security number, 
since this testimony becomes public record. 

 

The US government provides a convenient calculator to 
show the effect of inflation from a starting point and 
ending point of your choosing.  The address of that 
calculator is 
www.bls.gov/data/inflation_calculator.htm.   

You can compare the result provided by that calculator, 
$27,983, to my current pension, $24,963, and see how 
that pension has failed to keep up.  

http://www.bls.gov/data/inflation_calculator.htm


 

What I am going to address now is the governor’s 
persistent idea of granting ad-hoc increases to retirees, 
apparently assuming that the inflationary price-
increases are also ad-hoc.  If this is her belief, then I 
have a great deal on a New York bridge for her, and it 
will pay for itself in a year or two from the tolls. 

Back in, I think it was 2021, she proposed a 2% COLA 
supplement to the retirees’ pension – also ad-hoc – 
which the legislature dropped down to 1% on the base.  
Better, but not matching the cost-of-living increase.   

In 2023 she again proposed an ad-hoc increase – which 
this committee went along with.  As a result, retirees 
got an increase for 2023 that vanished for 2024. 

I’ve included my 1099-R for both 2023 [$25,167] and 
2024 [$24,963].  Your attention is directed to how the 
ad-hoc increase granted for 2023 vanished in 2024, 
even though the 2024 income includes a statutory COLA 
granted in 2024. 

 

 

 

In 2010, the legislature dropped the cap on retirees’ 
COLA from 4% to 3%, and froze COLAs for a couple of 
years.  This started state retirees falling behind, and 
despite legislative efforts since then, the damage has 
not been undone.   

Since that 2010 change, retirees have fallen further and 
further behind – greatly accelerating in 2021 as inflation 
took off, with the accumulated difference approaching 
12 % with the 2024 figures. 

People who get Social Security enjoy an uncapped 
COLA, while State retirees are stuck – and falling further 
and further behind. It is past time for the State of 
Maine’s Legislature to fix these long-standing wrongs 
that have cost tens of thousands of Mainers upwards of 
hundreds of millions of dollars since 2011.  It is past 
time to fix Maine’s tax code so our pension income will 
not continue to subsidize the wealthiest Mainer’s who 
benefited from LePage’s tax cut at our expense.



 


